HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 24, 2020 - 7:30 P.M.

VIA ZOOM
--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present remotely (via phones and computers).  
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those listening to tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

No additions to the agenda for Tuesday, March 24, 2020
MINUTES
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

Regular Session – January 28, 2020

Regular Session – February 28, 2020

Regular Session – March 10, 2020
AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 81
	$ 370,909.63

	Vendor Warrant
	# 82
	$ 215,890.75

	Withholding Warrant
	# 83
	$ 133,229.85

	Ambulance Commitment

from 2/24/20 – 3/1/20
	for
	$   42,108.46

	Ambulance Commitment

from 3/2/20 – 3/8/20
	for
	$   28,206.99


AFFIRMED BILL

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to affirm approval of the following Selectmen Bill: 
	Charlie Seelig (Zoom video software) ….......................................
	$ 318.54


APPROVED WARRANT & COMMITMENT

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant and commitment:

	Vendor Warrant
	# 84 
	$ 94,272.62 

	Ambulance Commitment

from 3/9/20 – 3/15/20
	for
	$ 38,171.42
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APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (electricity/Town Hall) ………………….............  
CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/L. Cole) ………………………..
CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/P. Adduci) ……………………..
Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/19) …………........
	$ 1,013.25
$    600.00
$ 1,362.50
$ 7,500.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
COVID-19

At this time it is the intent of the Board is to pay all employees, whether they are essential and are working on site or at home, employees working remotely, employees who work on site even if they are not essential and employees who are not essential and cannot work from home.  The Board will re-examine that policy from time to time.  Department heads and IT staff will continue to work on providing options for employees to work from home.  The Town has started using Zoom for board/committee meetings and Seelig is working to include some of features that are included in the subscription.  There is going to be a learning curve and he will be in contact with boards and committees about how to run meetings through Zoom.  Andrews informed the listening audience that there have been daily phone conference calls regarding Covid-19.  
Planning Board – Open Meeting Violation

Planning Board replied to Seelig’s Open Meeting Law complaint. Seelig has replied (the Planning Board read the letter last Thursday) suggesting that they do attend a training class given some of the misconceptions by one or members of how and when e-mail correspondence is allowed among the members.

40B Technical Assistance Contract - Country Club Estates

This is the agreement for the person, paid by MA Housing Partnership, to guide it through the process.  This is a different person from the review engineer (see below).  The contract has been signed by all parties and the technical assistance consultant has been provided with the information about the contract.

Status of Application/Hearing for Chapter 40B project – Country Club Estates

The hearing has been postponed until May 6th.  ZBA will hire the peer review engineer on that date.

Letter from Attorney Mayo – Re: Amy Troup 

Ms. Troup requested information and/or documentation concerning any disciplinary action taken by Theresa Renaud's supervisor, Building Inspector/Zoning Enforcement Officer Robert Piccirilli.  Attorney Mayo has written that such information/documentation is confidential under the State's public records law and does not have to be released to Ms. Troup.

Talent Bank Forms
The office has received talent bank forms from Kristen and Anna Lofstrom – copies have been sent to the Committees for which they indicated an interest in serving on
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Ambulance Abatements
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to approve ambulance abatements for February 2020 in the amount of $67,453.56.
241 Franklin Street – Inspection Erosion Controls

This is in connection with the solar field project at the above location. The Conservation Commission voted that the repairs to the temporary bridge take place before construction may begin on the solar field.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT
John Peck – Continuation of Earth Removal permit 

The office has not received a report from the Town’s engineer, Steve Wry, therefore Seelig is recommending continuing the hearing to April 14th at 7:45 p.m.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the Earth Removal hearing to April 14th at 7:45 p.m.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS

Letters of Commendation – Officer Schleiff, Officer Boncariewski & Officer Wiltshire

Chief Chaves forwarded the BOS letters of commendation he sent to the above officers for their work involving a tragic incident for a resident of Halifax. 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to send the officers letters praising them for their work. 
Hilltop Securities – Bonding information for HES Fire Suppression System

The current bond anticipation note (BAN) comes due on May 21, 2020 and will be converted to a 20-year bond.  Adduci and Nolan have been working with Hilltop Securities, the Town's bonding advisor to complete the necessary paperwork.

Powers & Sullivan LLC – Financial Statements 
The final audit report has been received for the Fiscal Year ending June 30, 2019.  There are copies for the Board and the information is also available on-line.

Requirements for Swearing in Town Employees

Based on a question Seelig was asked, Attorney Mayo said that Chris Carmichael, who the Board hired to make zoning determinations and building permit decisions for a parcel on Pine Street North, does not have to be sworn in so as to fulfill the duties for which he was hired.

Home Rule Petitions – Steps, deadlines & Procedures

Given the information from our legislative delegation, Seelig thinks that it unlikely that any legislation submitted either by the Board of Selectmen or Town Meeting will be heard this year. The Board could submit the legislation proposed by Ashley DiSesa (mobile homes count at affordable housing) either just for Halifax or for the entire State at this time asking the delegation to re-file it again when the new filing period starts for the next session.  Attorney Mayo would need to draft it. The Board could also ask, given the expected change in the Town Meeting date, for Ms. DiSesa or anyone else to gather the necessary 100 signatures but if the Board is in favor of the legislation, it could propose it itself.
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Garron would like to see it done because if it is shot down they still have time and Millias said not every community has this issue so let’s do it Statewide.  Millias said talk with LaNatra and Brady and get their feedback.  Andrews would like Mayo to do a draft for Halifax and one Statewide.  Seelig will get feedback from LaNatra and Brady and then have Mayo draft both versions, have the BOS review and then ask LaNatra and Brady to file it.  He also is going to check with his colleagues who have mobile home parks and see if they want to jump on.  
Date for Annual Comcast Hearing

Assuming that the Board is meeting, Seelig is recommending a hearing on April 28th. 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to hold the annual Comcast hearing on April 28, 2020.  
Elementary School Building Project Close Out

Now that the work on the amendment to the grant agreement/budget has been completed, Seelig is working with the MSBA and Vertex to close out the doors/windows/siding/roof project for final reimbursement.
Boating Hazards in Monponsett Pond

Seelig will send letter to State agency.  
Building & Facilities Needs Committee Update

The Committee met on March 11th.  Andrews attended the meeting was appointed as the Chair for the committee and asked the Board to officially appoint him to the committee.  He further said the committee has set up a schedule to go look at all the buildings to see what issues need to be addressed.  

Moved by Garron and second by Millias, the Board appointed Gordon C. Andrews to the Building & Facilities Needs Committee.
Town Meeting Postponement

Seelig recommends that the Board, under the powers granted by it through MGL Chapter 39, Section 9, vote to hold the Annual Town Meeting on Monday, June 15th  at 7:30 p.m. in the Multi-Purpose Room of the Halifax Elementary School and that the requirements for posting and distribution of the warrant under State statutes and Town by-laws be met using the June 15th date and that, similarly, any deadlines for residents to vote at said Meeting be similarly adjusted based on the June 15th  date.  He also recommends that the Board vote to cancel the Special Town Meeting schedule for May 11th and call a Special Town Meeting for Monday, June 15th at 8:00 p.m. in the Multi-Purpose Room and extend the deadline for submission of Articles to April 28th.
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to hold the Annual Town Meeting on Monday, June 15th at 7:30 p.m. in the Multi-Purpose Room of the Halifax Elementary School.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to cancel the Special Town Meeting schedule for May 11th and call a Special Town Meeting for Monday, June 15th at 8:00 p.m. in the Multi-Purpose Room and extend the deadline for submission of Articles to April 28th.
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Town Election Postponement

Seelig recommends that the Board vote, using the powers granted to it under S.2608, to postpone the Annual Town Election from Saturday, May 16, 2020 from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. in the Elementary School Gym to Saturday, June 20, 2020 from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. in the Elementary School Gym and that Town officials and employees take the necessary actions to ensure that the Town complies with all the legal requirements associated with the Annual Town Election including but not limited to the deadlines for registration noting that the deadlines for pulling and submitting nomination papers will not change unless the State legislation changes those.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to postpone the Annual Town Election from Saturday, May 16, 2020 from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. in the Elementary School Gym to Saturday, June 20, 2020 from 10 a.m. to 6 p.m. in the Elementary School Gym.
Town Budget – Status & Options for possible FY2021 Budgets

With the Annual Town Meeting being held until June 15th, this provides the Finance Committee, the Wage and Personnel Board and the Board of Selectmen until mid-May to recommend a budget and provide recommendations for warrant Articles.  However, the Town's officials reserve the right to amend the budget and recommendations on Articles between when the warrant goes to press and the date of the Annual Town Meeting.

Sergeants & Patrol Officers Contracts - Change in Sick Leave

Seelig recommends that the Board vote to amend the contracts with the patrol officers and sergeants so that hours worked within 24 hours of the end of sick leave do not count towards overtime.  
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to amend the contracts with the patrol officers and sergeants so that hours worked within 24 hours of the end of sick leave do not count towards overtime.  
Andrews v. Halifax - Appeal #1

Andrews abstained from this discussion

The Party Trust moved, and the Court has allowed, (over Mr. Andrews’ objection) an extension of time until April 13, 2020 for The Party Trust, to receive amended building permits.

Andrews v. Halifax - Appeal #2

Andrews abstained from this discussion

Seelig recommends that the Board vote to ask Attorney Kwesell to represent the ZBA/Town on this matter and file the necessary documents on behalf of the Town.  He also recommends that the Board vote to deny the request by the Planning Board to consult with Attorney Mayo on appealing the ZBA decision on Amanda's Estates including as to whether the Planning Board has standing and whether Halifax Chapter 167-22 is grounds for an appeal.

Millias does not want to do anything and said that the town has spent lots of money on this. 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to ask Attorney Kwesell to represent the ZBA/Town on this matter and deny the request by the Planning Board to consult with Attorney Mayo on appealing the ZBA decision on Amanda's Estates including as to whether the Planning Board has standing and whether Halifax Chapter 167-22 is grounds for an appeal:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained
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Mudfest

Robert Bergstrom would like to meet with the Selectmen about a proposed spring Mudfest for Sunday, June 21st.  Garorn said this event will depend on the coronavirus.  Seelig said there could be a stipulation put on the permit.  Millias said he can come in a talk about his plans.  The BOS agreed to have him come in on April 14th. 
Miia Quote for FY2021

There is an increase of 2.9% if the limits on coverage do not change.  Seelig is in discussions with the Finance Committee about increasing the coverage for 111F (police/fire accident) and building/property loss (current policy would not cover the entire cost of rebuilding the elementary school).  He is recommending that the Board approve having me sign the agreement based on the current limits.

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to accept the FY2021 quote from Miia with the stipulation that they keep looking into it and have Seelig sign the agreement.  
COVID/Food Pantry

SYSCO has generously offered to supply surplus food to Halifax.  HEMA will work with Town departments, the Council on Aging and the food pantries to see what can be accepted and distributed.

School Lunch Program

Andrews stated that the program is set up for reduced and free lunch students but if there are students not in the program and want lunch provided to please contact the Silver Lake food services director.  No one will be denied a lunch.  
MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:32 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
